TOWN OF MAXTON                                                              BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
NORTH CAROLINA                              


                     FEBRUARY 13, 2007

The Maxton Board of Commissioners met with the following members present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy

Commissioner Gladys Dean

Commissioner Patsy Hamer

Commissioner Ray Oxendine
Absent:  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin and Commissioner Sallie McLean 
Staff present:  Interim Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Interim Clerk Jacqueline Roberson, Police Chief Paul McDowell, Public Works Director Larry Combs, Larry Haggens and Town Attorney Jessica Locklear.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Lillie McKoy declared a quorum present and called the February 13, 2007 work session meeting of the Board of Commissioners to order at 6:30 p.m.  Commissioner Oxendine gave the invocation.
Mayor McKoy stated that as a Board should not feed into things.  We should direct employees that come to us in the right direction.  Jim Perry of Lumber River Council of Governments has volunteered to help with the interview process.  Commissioner Hamer stated that she hears things that Board members should already know.  Interim Manager Tatum stated that she asked Commissioner Hamer if you had anything to ask and she stated that you did not.

WORK SESSION

1.
RETREAT:

Interim Manager Tatum informed the Board that she has met with and given staff instructions concerning their presentations for the retreat.  All administrative and department heads will attend the retreat.   She asked the Board to make recommendations and requests for information they would like addressed to assist staff in preparation for the retreat process.   Staff identified March 22nd - 24th as the viable dates for the retreat.  Council expressed concern about staff setting the retreat dates, since that is usually set by the Board.  Commissioner Hamer stated that she could not make those dates.  Mayor McKoy stated that the retreat should be held in March and suggested that we have it a week earlier.   It was the consensus of the Board to hold the retreat at the library March 15 – 17, 2007.  Commissioner Oxendine will check with the library to see if those dates are available.  Council stated that they would like to see the budget, summarize last year goals and how they were accomplished, work on the master plan, check on a facilitator, performance goals, and presentation of staff’s wishes.  
2. 
2005-2006 BUDGET AMENDMENT:

Interim Manager Tatum informed the Board that the budget amendment has been prepared and is included for approval.  All funds have been reconciled within limits and are ready to be reviewed by the auditor.  Ms. Tatum stated that the codes are different from what the Local Government Commission recommends.  Becky Maynor is preparing a GASB 34 Chart of Accounts for the 2006-2007 Fiscal Year Budget. Commissioner Dean expressed concern about the limited amount of time to review the amendments.  Ms. Tatum replied that Council’s approval is needed to submit the budget to the auditor.  Commissioner Oxendine asked to see the audit reports for fiscal years 2004-2005 and 2005-2006.  Ms. Tatum replied that the 2005-2006 fiscal year budget has not been done yet.  Commissioner Dean referenced a letter from that State concerning a previous audit that required a response letter that was to be signed by council members and submitted. She went on to say that she doesn’t recall that being done.  Ms. Tatum responded that there things in previous years that were never done.   
3.
2006-2007 OPERATING BUDGET:
Interim Manager Tatum reported that 2006-2007 operating budget is up to date, accurately reflected and balanced, with the exception of the Rescue Squad Construction Account.  Once the USDA program office verifies how grant funds and loan funds will be disbursed, the necessary changes will be made to that account.  The line item analysis is planned for the retreat.  Commissioner Dean asked if Council could be given a listing of the LGC codes and the associated data.

4.
Zoning Issues:

Interim Manager Tatum informed Council of the three issues that were approved by the Planning and Zoning Board and submitted to them for review and final approval.


A.
Conditional Use Application #06-08: Rev. Gregory Thompson submitted application to locate a church at 1003 W. Martin Luther King, Jr. Dr. in a Highway Business Zoning District.  He wishes to use the property to conduct church and religious-educational services.  Proper notification, advertisement and a public hearing has taken place.  There were no calls of objection, support or concern.


B.
Conditional Use Application #06-07: Vicki Jackson submitted application to locate a church at 506-A W. Martin Luther King, Jr. Dr. in a Highway Business Zoning District.  She wishes to use the property to conduct church and religious-educational services.  Proper notification, advertisement and a public hearing has taken place.  There was a concern from Katie Seals Currie, 107 S. Austin Street, Maxton NC that the noise level would be disruptive for residences in the area.  Staff recommended the following condition: (1) Adherence to Article II.  Noise, Section 18-42.  Noises especially prohibited, paragraph (3).

C.
Subdivision Application #06-01:  Dixie Land Surveyors, PLLC submitted application to subdivide Pinewood Subdivision located in a Residential Single Family Dwelling Zoning District.  The applicant wishes to divide a 15,431 acre site into four sites; a 4.8 acre site, a 4.82 acre site, a 4.83 acre site and a .97 acre site.  Requirements are as follows: minimum lot size-12,000 square feet, minimum lot width-100 feet, access - N/A – Private Road.  The property meets all subdivision requirements and minimum lot requirements as set forth in the Code of Ordinances of the Town of Maxton.  There were no calls of objection, support or concern.
4.
STREET LIGHT RECOMMENDATIONS:
Interim Manager Tatum stated that she was asked by Council to examine lighting in areas around Town.  She reported that Progress Energy and staff have prepared an assessment of lighting conditions on Elm, Austin and Florence Streets effective 1/16/07.  The results are as follows:

ELM STREET: 

1. N. Elm Street – From the intersection of Central and MLK Dr.  – A light is recommended – to be placed on pole #EK45AH.

2. E. Elm Street – A light is recommended at P#DA88AH.

3. Between W. Carolina and Scotland Streets – a light is recommended – pole must be set – recommended on both sides of street.

4. Between Shoeheel and Carolina Streets – a light is recommended – P#DAQ5AH.

5. Between Flora and McLaurin Streets – a light is recommended – P#DA14AH.

6. Between Flora and Shoeheel Streets – a light is recommended – P#DAQ8AH.

AUSTIN STREET:

1. S. Austin at city limits sign – a light is recommended – P#AF48AH.

2. Intersection of Golden Pond Manor – Entrance – light is recommended – P#ER1AH.

3. Intersection of Daniel Circle and Austin – light is recommended – P#DC95AH.

4. Thompson Circle and Austin Intersection – next pole south – light is recommended – P#DC75AH.

5. Also on Pole P#DC75AH – light is recommended.

6. Intersection of Shoeheel and Austin – light is recommended – pole to be set.

7. P#DB53AH and P#EV19AH – lights are recommended to be set on listed poles.

FLORENCE STREET:

1. Intersection of West Central & N. Florence – P#EV86AH.

2. Baldwin & Carolina Streets – light is recommended – P#DA41AH.

3. W. Scotland & Shoeheel Street – light is recommended – P# unclear.

4. Chestnut & Austin Streets – light is recommended – set pole across street from P#DA22AH.

Ms. Tatum asked Council to keep in mind that a town wide assessment has been requested and will be executed upon resolution of the three streets listed above.  She stated that this assessment will require execution in phases in order to allow the town to adjust to costs associated with light installations.
WATER CUT ON/OFF POLICY: 
Interim Manger Tatum stated that the Town is spending quite a bit of money in compensatory and overtime in order to cut water on and off after hours.  Citizens are waiting until after 4:30 to pay their bills, the time staff is scheduled to leave.  A policy needs to be in place that will be fair to staff, customers and citizens.  Staff recommends that Council considers a next working day policy for water cut on/off requests that are submitted after 3:30 p.m.  This timeframe will allow staff one hour to address all legitimate requests receive by 3:30.  Commissioner Hamer stated that in case of emergency, this would be different.  Ms. Tatum stated that yes, it would be different. 

REGULAR MEETING
CALL TO ORDER

The Maxton Board of Commissioners met with the following members present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy

Commissioner Gladys Dean

Commissioner Patsy Hamer

Commissioner Ray Oxendine
Absent:  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin and Commissioner Sallie McLean 
Staff present:  Interim Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Interim Clerk Jacqueline Roberson, Police Chief Paul McDowell, Public Works Director Larry Combs, Larry Haggans and Town Attorney Jessica Locklear.

Mayor Lillie McKoy declared a quorum present and called the February 13, 2007 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m.

INVOCATION

Commissioner Gladys Dean gave the invocation.

CONSENT AGENDA

1.
Board Minutes – January 2, 2007 regular meeting and the special meetings of January 16, 2007 
and January 23, 2007. 
2.
Tax Adjustments 

On the motion of Commissioner Dean with amendments to the minutes by the clerk, seconded by Commissioner Hamer and carried, the Consent Agenda was approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Annual Retreat: Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve the dates of March 15 – 17, 2007 for the retreat at the Gilbert Patterson Library.  Commissioner Dean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
2.  
2005 – 2006 Budget Amendments:  Commissioner Dean motioned to approve the 2005-2006 Budget Amendments as presented.  Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  
3.  
Zoning Issues:  
· Commissioner Dean motioned to approve Conditional Use Application #06-08 by Rev. Gregory Thompson to locate a church at 1003 W. Martin Luther King, Jr. Dr.   Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was 2-for (Commissioners Dean & Hamer) and 1-against (Commissioner Oxendine).
· Commissioner Hamer motioned to approve Conditional Use Application #06-07 by Vicki Jackson to locate a church at 506-A W. Martin Luther King, Jr. Dr. with the condition of adherence to Article II. Noise, Section 18-42. Noises especially prohibited, paragraph (3).   Commissioner Dean seconded.  Question?  Commissioner Dean expressed concern about the attached condition, since these are the things usually done in a church and how will it be controlled.  Ms. Tatum stated that usually the Police Dept. goes out. The vote was 2-for (Commissioners Dean & Hamer) and 1-against (Commissioner Oxendine).

· Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve Subdivision Application #06-01 by Dixie Land Surveyors, PLLC to subdivide property at Pinewood Subdivision.  Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
4.
Street Light Recommendations:  Commissioner Dean motioned that we accept the initial assessment report.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote is unanimous.
5.         Water Cut On/Off Policy:  Commissioner Oxendine motioned approval of next working day cut on/off policy for all requests received after 3:30 p.m. except in cases of emergency.  Commissioner Dean seconded.  Questions?  Commissioner Dean – Water policy changes have come before them several times and there was one about not cutting off water at certain times.  Ms. Tatum stated that this policy does not negate previous policies.  The vote was unanimous.
6. 
GASB 34:  Commissioner Hamer motioned to add GASB 34 to New Business as item #6. Commissioner Dean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  Interim Manager Tatum reported that we are required to report financials by Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 34.  Its intention is to make annual reports easier to understand and more useful to people who use governmental financial information to make decisions and provide resources to governments, and most important of all, the citizens.  Council was presented a handout explaining briefly what GASB 34 is about and what it means.  The Clean Water Management Trust Fund is attempting to give small towns assistance in preparing GASB 34 by creating a series of mini-grants to be used for GIS mapping and asset tracking.  They are offering up to $50,000 with a 10% match to local governments to contract for services.  The Wooten Company has offered to apply for the grant on behalf of the Town of Maxton.  They estimate total project cost of $27,800; $25,000 in grant funds and $2, 800 in local match.  The application deadline is March 1, 2007.  Commissioner Dean motioned approval of the CWMTF Storm Water Mini-Grant Application submittal by The Wooten Company in the amount of $25,000 as well as the local match of $2,800.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 
REPORTS
1.  Commissioner’s Report
A.
Mayor McKoy:  Tomorrow at 10:00 a.m., there will be prayer in Cole Park.  
February 16th at 10:00 a.m., the Robeson County Master Gardeners will plant a 
tree and place a plaque at the Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library.  February 24th 
at 4:00 p.m., Mayor McKoy will be honored at Sandy Grove Baptist Church in 
Maxton.
B.
Commissioner Hamer asked about the Candlelight Station.  Ms. Tatum informed 

her that information on the Candlelight Station is included in the Manager’s 
Report.
C.
Commissioner Dean stated the following concerns:  Airport – Many people have 
read about the incident in the newspaper.  She has documented as much 
information as possible to the Board.  She has been approached by two citizens 
about a recycling program.  Communications (correspondence and voicemail) are 
continuing to be circulated to 
external agencies using previous staff members.  
This is something that she would like to see that corrected.  She asked if the 
assessment of potholes will be an ongoing process.  Interim Manager Tatum 
stated that it would be an ongoing process.  Commissioner Dean asked about the 
arrangement was worked on by the Town of Red Springs and Maxton’s former 
manager.  That research has not been completed, as staff is waiting for more 
information from Red Springs Town Manager, Mr. Farmer.
2.  Manager’s Report – Interim Manager Tatum
A.
NCSTEP:  The regular NCSTEP Program full session meeting was held February 
8, 2007.  All committees were represented.  All committees have completed or are 
in the process of executing the nominal planning process to set priorities.  All 
groups 
have been asked to turn in narrative information concerning activities to 
allow Roger Sheats and staff to complete routine reports required by the Rural 
Center.  The Rural Center has approved the $30,000 needed to complete the 
renovations to 
the restaurant.   Conferences have been held with two prospective 
restaurant operators.   Each has been asked to prepare proposals complete with 
qualifications and financial support data.


B.  
New Reports:  Two new reports have been added for your 
review this month; the 
Pot-hole and Fire Hydrant Reports.  A pot-hole assessment 
has been done on the 
Town’s roads.  Presently there are now about 73 pot-holes.  Cold weather has an 
affect of the products needed for the pot-holes.  Staff will continue to report on 
these issues, providing a status by street location.  The Fire Hydrant visibility 
issues 
have been corrected. Repairs of the fire hydrants may be fairly expensive.  
At this 
time we may want to do the hydrants where the hoses reach.  Staff is 
researching grants to assist in the repair efforts.

C.
Staffing:  

1.   Police:  Captain Deese is preparing a comprehensive report showing how the 
town’s police salaries compare to other jurisdictions. The primary issue 
restricting our ability to draw and retain officers appears to be salary.  The Town 
lost several prospective candidates and staff officers to higher paying 
jurisdictions.  Recommendations will be made based on the results of the report.

 
2.  Public Works Director: The cut off for receipt of applications received in 
response to this solicitation is February 28, 2007.  

3.  Town Clerk: The cut off for receipt of applications received in response for 
this solicitation is February 15, 2007.


4.  Finance Director: The cut off for receipt of applications received in response to 
this solicitation is February 15, 2007.


D.  
Certified Industrial Sites:   Interim Manager Tatum and Gregory Cummings of 


Robeson County Economic Development have identified two sites suitable for 


Certified Industrial Sites that have suitable sewer capacity.  They are located on 


74 East across from the Sara Lee Plant and on North 71 past the interchange on 


the right.  Commissioner Hamer mentioned the area of the Twist & Drill plant.  


Interim Manager Tatum replied that she will report on that in the manager’s 


report. 

E.
Urgent Repair:  The Town of Maxton has been approved in a joint application 


with the Town of Fairmont for another round of Urgent Repair Funds.  We are 


looking at a grant in the amount of $37,500 that will do repairs of up to $5,000 


per home.  We are specifically looking to repair homes that propose a danger to 


our senior citizens.  Staff has already begun to compile applicants for 



consideration.  Mayor McKoy asked Board members to invite individuals that 


they know who have need for repairs such as these to come in and meet with staff.

E.
Industry:  The Old Twist and Drill building is being looked at by a potential 


industry.  Gregory Cummings has scheduled a meeting with CSX to determine the 

feasibility of rail into the site.  Staff has been asked to contact adjacent property 


owners to ascertain a willingness to sell to the new company.  The plant could 


produce 72 to 80 jobs.  

3. Police Report – Chief McDowell    
Police Chief McDowell reported about the PALS Grant.  He stated that PALS volunteer Brenda Wright will be going to Florida for training.  PALS will be receiving a mentoring grant in the amount of $10,000.  The NCSTEP Program has safety as one the development committees. They have added zone captains and they are working on adding block captains to their teams.  The next Neighborhood Watch meeting will be in April.  The department is asking for more involvement in the Neighborhood Watch Program.  He asked if there were any questions about the report in your packets.  Commissioner Hamer asked about the hiring of  new officers.  Chief McDowell stated that the applications are coming in slowly, but the department received an application on today.
4. Water/Wastewater/Public Works Reports – Larry Combs, Director

Mr. Combs stated that he is the temporary Public Works Director.  In reference to the pot-holes, Barnes Paving only runs when the weather warms up.  Staff hopes to get in some have crush and run on Friday to use as a temporary measure.  Afterward they will be using an asphalt and cold patch product called Crack Seal. Staff received notification about radium.  The last four samples have come back negative.  We are working with Hobbs, Upchurch & Associates on inflow and infiltration.  In an effort to cross train employees, two employees have volunteered to go to Collection and Distribution School and we have one new employee who is going for his CDL license.  Larry Haggans is checking the edging around town in hopes of getting a jump start.  Mr. Combs stated that he is using the internet more than he has in the past.   Ms. Tatum stated that in the “bidding wars”, the internet is a great asset.  Citizen will see equipment that is obtained using the bidding war process.  Mr. Combs stated that staff is looking into using the PDO Sale held at Ft. Bragg monthly to obtain equipment.  Citizens are asked not to put grease down their drains.  The way in which leaf and limbs are picked up has now changed.  We now complete the south side of town before we go to the north side.  Mr. Combs asked if there were any questions.  Mayor McKoy asked citizens to pull their trash cans back away from the curb after the trash has been collected. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
1. National League of Cities Congressional Cities Conference 2007 – March 10-14, 2007.

2. Solutions to Issues Facing North Carolina Municipalities Symposium – February      

      22, 2007.  
PUBLIC FORUM
1. Laura Norton Sanders – 405 S. Austin Street/844-3989:  Ms. Sanders stated that Ms. Tatum and Mr. Combs are doing a fantastic job.  Donald Meares was not able to attend tonight’s meeting.  He was concerned that he had not heard from the police.  She was concerned about the statement Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin quoted in the newspaper about the situation being overgrown.  Since the incident happened, no one has been hanging on the street.  She also stated that on Scotland Street, there is a residence that is a daycare that has quite a few parties and loud noise.  When the police are called, they usually reduce the noise level.   Mayor McKoy informed Ms. Sanders that she has the right to come and visit the Town Manager about any concerns.  
2. Nellie Norton – 1009 S. Austin Street:  Ms. Norton stated she too thinks that staff is doing a good job.  She does have some concerns.  At the apartments across from her, mattress and dresser drawers were set on fire.  She recalled that at one time the Town was charging to pick up those types of items.  Commissioner Dean responded that those charges were deleted.  Ms. Norton asked about the Senior Citizen Discount on taxes.  Ms. Tatum responded that citizens should apply for the exemption at the county tax office and to try to do it by January.  Ms. Norton mentioned the lights and the throwing out of trash in the area.  She stated that trash needs to be picked up in the community.  She stated there has been shooting across from her in the area of the church that is located along the dirt road. In reference to the PALS training, Ms. Norton stated she would like to offer assistance.   Mayor McKoy informed Ms. Norton that should meet and come in to talk with Ms. Tatum.
CLOSED SESSION
There was no closed session.
ADJOURNMENT
Mayor McKoy entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:45 pm.  Commissioner Hamer motioned to adjourn at 8:45 pm.  Seconded by Commissioner Dean and carried.
_____________________________



______________________________

Mayor Lillie A. McKoy




Interim Clerk Jacqueline Roberson
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